
 
DC METROPLEX BWI COMMUNITY ROUNDTABLE 

c/o Maryland Aviation Administration 

P.O. Box 8766 

 BWI Airport, MD  21240-0766  

 

 

 

      September 8, 2017 

 

Michael P. Huerta 

Administrator 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

Federal Aviation Administration 

800 Independence Avenue, SW 

Washington, DC 20591 

 

Dear Administrator Huerta, 

 

In an effort to procure relief to thousands of residents in the vicinity of BWI Thurgood 

Marshall Airport suffering substantial mental and physical trauma, loss of quiet enjoyment of 

their homes and a destruction of property values due to changed arriving and departing aircraft 

flight paths and procedures arising out of or in connection with the DC Metroplex/NextGen 

scheme, on March 20, 2017, the newly formed DC Metroplex BWI Community Roundtable 

unanimously adopted a resolution to request that the FAA revert to flight paths and procedures in 

place prior to DC Metroplex/NextGen (the “Status Quo Ante Resolution”).  See attachment 1 to 

this letter, prepared by the FAA, containing representative examples of pre-DC 

Metroplex/NextGen BWI departure and arrival flight paths.  The Roundtable’s request was 

submitted to you in a letter from the Roundtable, dated March 31, 2017.  On April 18, 2017, the 

Maryland Congressional Delegation collectively sent a letter to the FAA in support of the Status 

Quo Ante Resolution.  Subsequently, Maryland Governor Hogan made a similar request to the 

FAA on May 11, 2017 and to the Secretary of the U.S. Department of Transportation on August 

1, 2017.  These letters are attached as attachments 2, 3, 4 and 5.  The governments of Anne 

Arundel, Baltimore and Howard Counties have also expressed support for the Status Quo Ante 

Resolution. 

 

On May 12, 2017, Elizabeth Ray responded on behalf of the FAA to the Roundtable’s 

letter stating the FAA’s commitment on a high-priority basis to address Status Quo Ante 

Resolution.  The Roundtable is appreciative of the commitment stated in Ms. Ray's letter and 

other communications and the efforts of the FAA team to date, including those of Bennie Hutto, 

Robert Owens and others.  To be clear, however, we believe FAA leadership has full 

responsibility for and should take ownership for correcting the intuitively apparent and terribly 

harmful design defects in the DC Metroplex/NextGen scheme.  Further, the reliance placed by 

the FAA on arcane measures for assessing significant environmental impact of the DC 

Metroplex/NextGen scheme was inexcusable and the implementation of the scheme following 

experience in Phoenix and other jurisdictions without correcting these obvious design defects, 



 
such as the low altitude concentration of flight paths on departures and arrivals, was made in 

knowing disregard for the harm they would inflict on affected residents.   

 

As the FAA PBN Implementation Working Group begins to address the Status Quo Ante 

Resolution, Ms. Ray has asked us to provide further guidance about what the Roundtable 

requires.  As we have explained in Roundtable meetings as well as my discussions with Ms. Ray, 

the Roundtable believes that the FAA is singularly positioned to know what is needed to revert to 

the status quo ante and must take action to do so.  The Roundtable comprises a group of 

concerned citizens, most of whom have little information about airport and FAA operations and 

procedures.    Consequently, the Roundtable’s views, certain of which we describe below, are 

based on limited information and observed harms communicated.  Our response to FAA 

remedial proposals and our other requests for consideration are necessarily preliminary, they are 

not intended exclusive and they are guided by the principle of the Status Quo Ante Resolution.   

 

Subject to the forgoing reservation, and as we have communicated to the FAA in our 

meetings or otherwise repeatedly, we have observed at least three main sources of problems with 

BWI flight paths and procedures arising out of or in connection with DC Metroplex/NextGen.  
� The use of new flight paths 

� The concentration of aircraft in narrow flight paths 

� Lower aircraft altitudes   
 Figure 1A Runway 28 Departures - shows specific examples of aircraft flying where they were not flying prior to DC Metroplex/NextGen.    



  Figure 1B Runway 28 Departures – shows pre-DC Metroplex/NextGen features that need to be restored. 
1.  New flight paths have been created by DC Metroplex/NextGen; FAA must revert to old flight 

paths.  Thousands of community residents have observed aircraft flying along flight paths that 

were not being flown previously.  See Figures 1A, 2A and 3A and FAA flight path diagrams in 

Attachments 1 and 6 for comparison and as representative examples.  These new flight paths 

include, among others: 

 

Runway 28 departure – early turn and path shift to the north and flying south at 

low altitude 

Runway 15 departure – earlier and lower turn 

Runway 33L and 10 arrivals – flights cleared direct to any waypoints from the 

RAVNN arrival (including waypoints GRAFE, SPLAT, JANNS) 

    

We have been advised by Ms. Ray and other FAA representatives that the FAA will be 

working to revert on the turns and flight paths for runway 28 and 15 departures.   

 

Regarding runway 33L, as discussed at the Roundtable’s July 18, 2017 meeting and 

requested in the Roundtable’s letter to the FAA, dated July 25, 2017 (see Attachment 7), aircraft 

would not be “cleared direct” to GRAFE, SPLAT or JANNS but would be vectored to the final 

approach course with the objective of achieving dispersion consistent with that illustrated in 

Attachment 1.  Runway 10 arrivals, the ANTHM3 and TRISH2, also have resulted in 

concentrated flights upstream and at lower altitudes which are unacceptable. 

 



 
As discussed below, the post-NextGen lack of controller vectoring has concentrated 

aircraft onto highly geographically specific and repetitive tracks over affected areas of Anne 

Arundel County.  The result has been an increase in aircraft density and frequency in the same 

airspace over the same populations and any such increase is unacceptable. 
 

Figure 2A Runway 15 Departures - shows specific examples of planes flying where they were not flying prior to DC Metroplex/NextGen. 
 



 

 Figure 2B Runway 15 Departures – shows pre-DC Metroplex/NextGen features that need to be restored. 
 

2.  DC Metroplex/NextGen has resulted in a concentration of flight paths in narrow corridors; 

FAA must revert to old procedures that were effective in achieving dispersion.  The 

concentration of low flying aircraft along the departure and arrival flight paths has been 

disastrous for residents underneath them.  Numerous studies have demonstrated the harmful 

effect on mental and physical health due to aircraft and low frequency noise.  In addition to the 

health effects, there is a questionably constitutional taking by the FAA of the residents’ quiet and 

peaceful enjoyment of their homes and attendant economic loss due to lower property values.  A 

comparison of pre- and post-DC Metroplex/NextGen flight paths as shown on Attachments 1 and 

6 clearly shows the concentration of flight paths post-DC Metroplex/NextGen and that those 

under the flight paths would be significantly impacted is intuitive.  

 

We understand from the FAA's presentation at the June 20, 2017, meeting of the 

Roundtable that for departures, the notional zones identified are intended to revert flight paths, 

not only to the location as mentioned above, but to achieve dispersion within the zones back to 

historical dispersion.  We are concerned, however, that that the slides from the June 20 

presentation do not adequately specify geographic boundaries.  The notional zones identified on 

the June 20 presentation are based on a data set of 150 flights and time period of two months in 

2014 that may be too small or not representative of historical dispersion.  Additional data and 

time periods, such as those included in Attachment 1, should be considered in formulating a 

solution without delay.  The PBN Working Group should continue its work while this additional 



 
data is reviewed in order to maintain the timetable for published procedures described by the 

FAA in its June 20 presentation. 

 

The June 20 presentation did not provide for notional zones to deal for dispersion on 

arrivals, but notwithstanding the presentation, Ms. Ray communicated at the meeting and in 

subsequent communications that the FAA understands the problem of concentration and the 

request for dispersion (examples of which are shown on Attachment 1) and would undertake 

efforts to recreate that dispersion on arrivals.   

 

As you know, the Roundtable has requested in its letter dated July 25, 2017 to the FAA 

(Robert Owens) in that (i) for departures from BWI, the FAA seek the waiver that would allow 

air traffic controllers to vector aircraft to create dispersion as Robert Owens described during his 

presentation at the July 18 Roundtable meeting and (ii) for arrivals to BWI, air traffic controllers 

would revert to vectoring aircraft to the final approach course and would stop all direct 

clearances to waypoints in order to achieve spacing and dispersion and to eliminate concentrated 

flight paths.  We request these remedial measures to be implemented immediately and made 

permanent or until such time it is demonstrated with certainty that NextGen as implemented will 

maintain dispersion at historical levels and avoid the current concentration of departures and 

arrivals.   
  

  Figure 3A Runway 33L Arrivals - as well as figures 1 and 2 above, show examples of how planes are now concentrated into narrow corridors so that plane after plane are destructive for the residents beneath. 



 

 Figure 3B Runway 33L Arrivals - shows dispersion and features of pre-DC Metroplex/NextGen arrivals that must be restored. 
 

3.  FAA procedures permit aircraft to fly at altitudes too low; procedures must be modified to 

require aircraft to fly at the highest safe altitude at all times during departures and arrivals.  

Residents universally state that aircraft are flying lower under the DC Metroplex/NextGen 

scheme that previously.  We understand there is conflicting data about how low aircraft are 

flying and issues regarding whether representations regarding aircraft altitude in DC Metroplex 

environmental assessment were accurate.  As stated by FAA operations representatives for BWI 

approach control, the frequent ATC procedure of clearing aircraft for visual approaches has had 

the effect of alleviating an aircraft's obligation to comply with published arrival and approach 

procedure altitudes resulting in much lower flying aircraft.  This has directly translated into an 

unacceptably lower altitude for regular flight operations. For arrival aircraft this has affected 

flights from as far out as the RAVNN waypoint on the RAVNN arrival and their joining of the 

final approach corridor into 33L at lower than IFR standard glideslope intercept altitudes. For 

15R departures this has resulted in aircraft turning at lower altitudes; altitudes should be restored 

to previously established altitudes and the turn should be restored to 1 DME.  
 



 

 Figure 4  Vertical Profiles – shows how planes are flying at lower altitudes than necessary, as has been observed on all arrivals, particularly bothersome with arrivals on Runway 33L and Runway 10. 
 

Also in our July 25 letter to the FAA, we have requested that the FAA implement the 

cooperation and training as proposed by Robert Owens at the July 18 meeting as soon as 

possible.  We further request that FAA and airport procedures and rules be changed so that 

achieving and maintaining the highest safe altitude for departing and arriving aircraft is a 

requirement, rather than only a voluntary undertaking.  All flights given visual clearances must 

not descend below published altitudes for the entire arrival and approach procedure. 

 

In addition, we ask the FAA to look at procedural changes, including shifting flight paths 

for aircraft transiting the region, such as flights from DCA, away from the area to allow for BWI 

departures and arriving aircraft to achieve or maintain higher altitudes.   

 

 It is imperative that the FAA develop effective solutions expeditiously and on the first 

try.  Also, any solution must be one that (i) is demonstrated to achieve the reversion to historical 

flight paths, the historical dispersion of aircraft and the higher aircraft altitudes described above, 

(ii) includes procedures with which controllers and others as applicable are mandated to comply, 

(iii) is a legal, valid and binding obligation of the FAA enforceable in accordance with its terms 

and (iv) is subject to monitoring and frequent and regular reporting to demonstrate compliance. 

 

We believe there is the greatest possibility for this if the Roundtable is fully engaged in 

the FAA processes and kept frequently and timely apprised of developments with opportunity to 

review and comment on plans as they are developed.  We look forward to working with the FAA 

and MAA collaboratively.   

  



 
 

The mental and physical trauma, loss of peaceful enjoyment of homes and destruction of 

property values being suffered by thousands of residents are real.  We look forward to the speedy 

development and implementation of solutions that correct the failings of the new flight paths and 

procedures.  Time is of the essence. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

Lance Brasher 

Chair 

 

 

cc: 

The Honorable Larry Hogan 

The Honorable Benjamin L. Cardin  

The Honorable Christopher Van Hollen, Jr. 

The Honorable Andrew P. Harris, M.D. 

The Honorable C.A. Dutch Ruppersberger 

The Honorable John P. Sarbanes 

The Honorable Anthony G. Brown 

The Honorable Steny H. Hoyer 

The Honorable John K. Delaney 

The Honorable Elijah E. Cummings 

The Honorable Jamie B. Raskin 

Mr. Christopher Yates, DC Metroplex BWI Community Roundtable Vice Chair 

Ms. Elizabeth Ray, Vice President, Mission Support Services, FAA 

Mr. Paul Shank, P.E., Chief Engineer, Div. of Planning & Engineering, MAA 

 

Attachment 1:  FAA pre-DC Metroplex/NextGen flight path diagrams 

Attachment 2:  Roundtable letter to the FAA, dated March 31, 2017 

Attachment 3:  Congressional Delegation letter to the FAA, dated April 18, 2017 

Attachment 4:  Maryland Governor letter to the FAA, dated May 11, 2017 

Attachment 5:  Maryland Governor letter to the DOT, dated August 1, 2017 

Attachment 6:  FAA Post-DC Metroplex flight path diagrams 

Attachment 7:  Roundtable letter to the FAA, dated July 25, 2017        
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